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Hearing before ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE ERIC PAUL WELLS in
Springdale, Washington County, Arkansas.

Claimant represented by CONRAD ODOM, Attorney, Fayetteville,
Arkansas.

Respondents represented by TOD BASSETT, Attorney, Fayetteville,
Arkansas.

STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On May 18, 2010, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Springdale, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on December 30, 2009, and a pre-hearing order was filed

on December 31, 2009.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been

marked Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record

without objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all pertinent dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.
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3. The claimant’s weekly compensation rates are $283 for

temporary total disability and $212.29 for permanent partial

disability.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Compensability of the claimant’s bilateral carpal tunnel

syndrome.

2. Related medical treatment.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“Employee/employer relationship existed on or
about 4/4/09.  On that date, claimant
sustained an injury in the form of left carpal
tunnel syndrome.  That the claim has been
controverted in its entirety and that the
claimant is entitled to a controverted
attorney’s fee on all benefits awarded.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“The claimant contends that, on or about April
4, 2009, she developed carpal tunnel syndrome
in her left wrist from her work duties in the
fabric department where her job required her
to lift rolls of fabric weighing between
approximately 10 to 15 pounds from time to
time. Even though the claimant does not have
to prove as a matter of law that her work
duties were rapid and repetitive under the
diagnosis of carpal tunnel syndrome, it is
never the less significant to note that they
are not. To the contrary, the claimant’s
sporadic handling of the fabric rolls does not
even come close to involving a rapid and
repetitive motion of her hand and wrist. Even
though the claimant does not have to prove
that her job duties were rapid and repetitive
in nature, she still has to prove by a
preponderance of the evidence that her CTS was
actually caused by her work duties. In fact,
since the claimant is asserting a gradual
onset type injury, she must prove by a
preponderance of the evidence that her work
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duties were the major cause of her condition
and need for medical treatment. 
The respondent contends that the proof will
not show by a preponderance of the evidence
that the claimant’s work duties in the fabric
department were even a cause of her CTS
condition, much less the major cause of her
condition and need for treatment. It is
significant that the medical proof will show
that the claimant suffers from long-standing
and severe rheumatoid arthritis (RA) of the
hands, feet and knees. The progressive disease
has caused deformity and ulnar deviation of
all fingers on both hands. The medical
literature is clear that structural changes
from progressive RA can cause CTS through
median and ulnar neuropathy and denervation.
Respondent contends that the preponderance of
the evidence will show that the claimant’s
pre-existing severe RA is the sole cause, or
if not, at least the major cause of the
claimant’s CTS diagnosis and need for
treatment. If not that, then the CTS diagnosis
is a combination of the pre-existing RA
coupled with a traumatic episode that occurred
when the claimant fell at the casino in Siloam
Springs in late March resulting in injuries to
her back and hands/wrists. That was the
history that the claimant provided to Dr.
Scott Stinnett on April 8, 2009 and to Dr.
Miles M. Johnson on April 29, 2009.
Interestingly, at the claimant’s specific
request, Dr. Johnson did not test the
claimant’s right upper extremity at the time
that he tested her left upper extremity on
April 29th. That might be explained by the
history that the claimant previously provided
her personal physician, Dr. Scott Stinnett, on
April 8, 2009. At that time, the claimant
related the same falling incident at the
casino on March 24, 2009. The claimant related
that she had fallen and was experiencing pain
in her low back and right arm with associated
symptoms including popping, tenderness and
numbness in the fingers. One week later on
April 14, 2009, claimant returned to the same
clinic and saw Dr. Bruce DeYoung. She
continued to complain of tingling in the right
hand. Dr. DeYoung diagnosed claimant with CTS
with RA contributing. In summary, in an
attempt to reconcile the discrepancies in the
various histories that the claimant has
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provided her various physicians, it appears to
the respondent that the sole cause and/or
major cause of what appears to be bilateral
CTS, is the progressive RA, or alternatively,
the combination of the pre-existing RA and an
acute traumatic incident occurring away from
the work place, i.e. the fall at the casino.
It is also significant to note that nowhere
and at no time did the claimant ever relate to
any of her physicians that she felt it was her
work duties of handling rolls of fabric at the
respondent’s store as the cause of her
numbness and tingling in either hand.

On June 3, 2009, the claimant first came under
the care of Dr. Mark Allard on referral from
her personal physician, Dr. Scott Stinnett.
The claimant provided Dr. Allard a long
history of rheumatoid arthritis with hand and
foot deformities.  The claimant incorrectly
described her duties in the fabric department
at the respondent’s store as being very
repetitive with heavy lifting and griping and
flipping with her left hand.  Significantly,
the claimant also reported that the she did
not do near as much with her dominant right
hand.  Dr. Allard commented in his June 3rd

report that the claimant related that she was
“pretty sure” that her duties in the fabric
department must have something to do with her
numbness.  However, at the claimant’s
subsequent deposition, she denied advising any
of her doctors that she felt work was
responsible for her symptoms.  To the
contrary, claimant testified that Dr. Allard
told her that her job duties had something to
do with her symptoms.  Significantly, Dr.
Allard made the statement that “she would like
this to be WCC because she is just not sure
that she can afford any type of surgical co-
pay.”  Later in the same report, Dr. Allard
stated “she says she just cannot afford any
type of carpal tunnel surgery unless this is
WCC.”  Dr. Allard played lawyer at that point
and advised claimant that she should start
with her supervisor at work and file a claim.
He commented that if “they ask my opinion, it
certainly sounds like the requirements of her
job have something to do with this.”  A
physical examination revealed “profound
rheumatoid changes, in both hands, with ulnar
drift and thickening of the MP joints.”  X-
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rays revealed “profound rheumatoid changes
with joint space narrowing, cystic changes,
and significant ulnar translation of the
carpal bones on the radius.”  In a separate
narrative letter bearing the same date
authored to the claimant’s family physician,
Dr. Allard, stated that “she wants to pursue
with WCC” and that “she is afraid she won’t be
able to afford the deductible/co-pay involved
if she uses her Blue Cross.”

After the claimant filed a claim at the store
level over her left wrist injury, the fabric
department at the store was phased out due to
poor sales performance.  The claimant was
given even an easier job in the store after
that, and 3 ½ months later on September 16,
2009, claimant returned back to Dr. Allard
complaining of similar symptoms in her right
hand.  She reported it as being as bad as the
symptoms she was experiencing in the left
hand.  Dr. Allard even noted that the claimant
had been doing a much easier job at work.
Claimant related again to Dr. Allard that she
could not afford to have surgery on the right
wrist either if it is not covered by her
workers’ comp.  Dr. Allard ordered a nerve
conduction study on the right side at that
point.  He commented that “I don’t think she
needs it in order to have surgery, but I think
it will help her case.  Objective evidence of
carpal tunnel syndrome will always help in
cases like this.”  He further commented that
“it sounds to me like she does a pretty
difficult job at Wal-Mart and its my opinion
that her manual labor job has caused her
carpal tunnel in both sides.  My opinion may
not matter, however.”  Dr. Allard continued to
play the role of lawyer and mentioned yet
again the matter of the claimant’s financial
situation and it is obvious to the respondent
that Dr. Allard is playing more than just the
role of the claimant’s treating doctor in the
matter.  Dr. Allard is clearly sympathetic to
the claimant’s financial situation and is
trying to help her establish compensability
with his opinion that the claimant’s job has
caused the bi-lateral carpal tunnel syndrome.
Respondent contends that Dr. Allard’s opinion
does not constitute credible medical evidence
because it is based upon both sympathy and
bias in favor of the claimant as well as based
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upon an inaccurate history of the claimant’s
job at the respondent’s store.”

The claimant in this matter is a sixty-four-year-old female

who was employed by the respondent in several different positions.

The claimant worked for the respondent in the dairy department

stocking items such as yogurt, cheese, ham, and juices in the

refrigerated area.  The claimant did this for approximately one

year.  After that, the claimant moved to another location of the

respondents and stocked items on shelves in the store.  These items

included canned goods and boxed merchandise.  The claimant then

moved to the fabric and celebration department of the respondent’s

business.  The claimant worked in that department for some period

of time longer than a year.  She last worked for the respondent in

December 2009.

The claimant testified that her duties in the fabric

department included unrolling large rolls of material, cutting

fabric with scissors, and folding fabric.  Some of the fabric the

claimant handled was made of very heavy material.  She testified

that she was right-handed, but on occasion used both hands to cut

the heavy material with scissors.  At that time, the claimant’s

duties also included working in the celebration department which

mostly required the claimant to lift and move small items of

merchandise.

In the present case, the claimant has asked the Commission to

determine the compensability of her bilateral carpal tunnel

syndrome.  It is undisputed that the claimant does have bilateral

carpal tunnel syndrome.  It is also undisputed that the claimant
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has had a long history of rheumatoid arthritis in her hands and

feet that have caused deformities.  The central question here is

whether the claimant’s job activities with the respondent more

probably than not caused her bilateral carpal tunnel syndrome.

The claimant originally sought medical treatment from Dr.

Scott Stinnett at the Siloam Springs Medical Center because of a

fall she suffered on March 24, 2009.  This visit was on April 8,

2009, and the claimant complained of back pain and popping,

tenderness, and numbness in fingers.  The assessment/plan from the

report of that visit states, in part, “Rheumatoid arthritis,

contusion back, back ache NOS.”

On March 14, 2009, the claimant was again seen at the Siloam

Springs Medical Clinic.  This time by Dr. Bruce DeYoung.  The

claimant complained of tingling in her finger tips.  At that time

she was referred to neurology.

On March 29, 2009, the claimant was seen at the Northwest

Arkansas EMG Clinic by Dr. Miles Johnson for a nerve conduction

study on the left median and ulnar motor nerves.  At that time, the

study was consistent with a diagnosis of left bilateral carpal

tunnel syndrome.

At that point, the claimant reported her difficulties to the

respondent and was sent to Quick Care Clinic to see Dr. Rebecca

Lewis on May 1, 2009.  A letter was authored by Dr. Lewis and sent

to the respondents regarding the claimant’s office visit.  The

following is an excerpt from that letter:

“PLAN: The patient did sign a release for us
to obtain all medical records.  She will
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follow up after we receive these and we will
determine what needs to be done.  On speaking
with this lady further, it was determined that
she does not do fast, repetitive duty which
would be defined by a work duty performed
greater than 30 cycles per minute.  Apparently
this patient works in the fabric department at
walmart, and is turning bolts of fabric;
however, not in a fast, repetitive nature.  I
cannot say with certainty that carpal tunnel
syndrome did evolve from her severe rheumatoid
arthritis.  The patient will be interviewed
after her records are obtained.  She can
continue her regimen of acetaminophen
intermittent with ibuprofen and continue her
Glucosamine.”

On May 15, 2009, the claimant was again seen by Dr. Stinnett

who sent the claimant for a consultation with Dr. Mark M. Allard of

Ozark Orthopedics regarding her left carpal tunnel syndrome.  The

report from that visit indicates the claimant’s inability to pay

for left carpal tunnel surgery that Dr. Allard has recommended

unless it is done through workers’ compensation.  The report also

indicates that the claimant uses her left hand much more that her

right hand while working.  I note that this information is contrary

to her testimony at the hearing regarding the use of her left hand.

On September 16, 2009, the claimant was seen by Dr. Allard and

complains of symptoms in her right hand consistent with right

carpal tunnel syndrome.  Dr. Allard sent the claimant back to Dr.

Miles Johnson for another nerve conduction study, this time it

reveals a diagnosis of right carpal tunnel syndrome.  Although in

the September 16, 2009, report the claimant states that she is

“doing a much easier job at work.”  Testimony from the hearing

reveals that the fabric department was eliminated in May 2009 which

did lighten the claimant’s work with fabric.
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On October 9, 2009, Dr. Allard again saw the claimant.  In a

report from that visit he states:

“ASSESSMENT: Bilateral carpal tunnel syndrome.
She does have pre-existing severe rheumatoid
arthritis and it is possible that this has
some contribution to the carpal tunnel
syndrome.  She denies any problems with
numbness prior to her job at Wal-Mart,
however.  She is required to work with her
hands and do a lot of cutting, gripping and
lifting.

It is my opinion that the chief reason for her
carpal tunnel syndrome is her work
activities.”

On January 21, 2010, the claimant was seen by Dr. Michael

Moore for a medical evaluation of her bilateral carpal tunnel

syndrome.  The report, in part, states as follows:

“The issue regarding the causation for the
carpal tunnel syndrome is complex.  Patients
who have rheumatoid arthritis are at risk for
developing carpal tunnel syndrome.  However,
the carpal tunnel syndrome is usually related
to flexor tenosynovitis in the wrist and/or
palm.  Ms. Butler’s physical examination on
January 21, 2010, did not reveal any evidence
of flexor tenosynovitis.  Therefore, I cannot
definitively state that Ms. Butler’s bilateral
carpal tunnel syndrome is directly related to
rheumatoid arthritis.  On the other hand, Ms.
Butlers’ work activities according to the job
description suggested Ms. Butler lifted and
cut fabric on an infrequent basis.  Based on
the description of Ms. Butler’s work
activities, I cannot definitively state that
the work she performed would be a primary
cause of carpal tunnel syndrome.  I am not
aware of any current scientific or medical
literature which can help to determine which
specific work activities are a primary cause
of carpal tunnel syndrome.  Furthermore, the
literature does not provide guidelines as to
the quantity of repetitive work that is
required to cause carpal tunnel syndrome.

It is my current opinion that patients who
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have carpal tunnel syndrome can aggravate
their symptoms if they perform frequent and
forceful repetitive work using both their
hands.  The work would include griping
scissors.  It should be understood that this
is only my opinion.  Unfortunately, I am not
aware of any medical literature (sic) provides
guidelines for determining causation of carpal
tunnel syndrome related to repetitive work.

It is my opinion Ms. Butler is a legitimate
patient who has bilateral carpal tunnel
syndrome.  Her clinical history, physical
examination, and the nerve conduction and EMG
studies support this diagnosis.  I cannot
definitively state that her rheumatoid
arthritis was the primary cause of the carpal
tunnel syndrome due to the fact that her
physical examination did not suggest any
evidence of flexor tenosynovitis in the wrists
or hands.  However, the work activities in
(sic) described in the job description for the
fabric department did not suggest Ms. Butler
performed forceful and frequent repetitive
work using both her hands.  If Ms. Butler used
the scissors on a frequent basis and performed
frequent lifting, gripping, pushing or
pulling, it is my opinion these work
activities could aggravate the symptoms
associated with carpal tunnel syndrome at
least 50%.  Ms. Butler did not describe any
hobbies or other activities which required
frequent repetitive use of her hands.

These statements are made within a reasonable
degree of medical certainty.”

Here, the claimant has objective medical findings of bilateral

carpal tunnel syndrome.  She need not prove that her work duties

with the respondent were rapid and repetitive.  However, she must

prove by a preponderance of the evidence that her bilateral carpal

tunnel syndrome was caused by her work activities.  Dr. Allard

seems to clearly believe that they were when in his October 9,

2009, report he states, “It is my opinion that the chief reason for

the carpal tunnel syndrome is her work activities.”
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Dr. Moore does not make a clear determination regarding the

causation of the claimant’s bilateral carpal tunnel syndrome.  He

does state that individuals with rheumatoid arthritis are at risk

to develop carpal tunnel syndrome.  However, he also points out

that he cannot “definitively state that Ms. Butler’s bilateral

carpal tunnel syndrome is directly related to rheumatoid

arthritis.”  Dr. Moore also stated that, “I cannot definitively

state that the work she performed would be the primary cause of

carpal tunnel syndrome.”

In review of the testimony and medical evidence presented in

this matter, I find that the claimant has proven by a preponderance

of the evidence that her bilateral carpal tunnel syndrome was

caused by her work related activities.  While I do feel that she

over estimated the use of her hands while performing work duties

for the respondent, I still believe that the intensive hand

activities were more probably than not the cause of her current

difficulties.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe her demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on December 30, 2009, and contained in
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a pre-hearing order filed December 31, 2009, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that she suffered compensable bilateral carpal tunnel syndrome

while performing employment services for the respondent.

3. The respondents shall bear the burden of the reasonable and

necessary medical expenses associated with the claimant’s bilateral

carpal tunnel syndrome including surgical intervention and after

care.

ORDER

The respondents shall bear the cost of the reasonable and

necessary medical treatment for the claimant’s bilateral carpal

tunnel syndrome including the cost of surgical intervention and

after care.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


